WESTERN ILLINOIS UNIVERSITY

Regular Meeting of the FACULTY SENATE

Tuesday, 14 April 2009
4:00 p.m.

Capitol Rooms - University Union

A C T I O N   M I N U T E S
SENATORS PRESENT: L. Baker-Sperry, C. Blackinton, V. Boynton, L. Brice, J. Clough, L. Conover, J. Deitz, D. DeVolder, L. Erdmann, L. Finch, R. Hironimus-Wendt, M. Hoge, V. Jelatis, B. Lee, L. Meloy, L. Miczo, D. Mummert, G. Pettit, C. Pynes, M. Siddiqi, I. Szabo
Ex-officio: Jack Thomas, Provost; T. Kaul, Parliamentarian

SENATORS ABSENT: K. Daytner
GUESTS:  Pat Anderson, Kevin Bacon, Brian Clark, Tom Cody, Rita Creger, Judi Dallinger, Eric Ginsberg, Ken Hawkinson, Molly Homer, Bill Knox, Netkal Made Gowda, Martin Maskarinec, Mike Massie, Jennifer McNabb, Christopher Merritt, Lea Monahan, JoAnn Morgan, Kathy Neumann, Kathy Orban, Nancy Parsons, Danielle Schilling, Mandeep Singh, Ron Williams
I.

Consideration of Minutes – 31 March 2009


APPROVED AS DISTRIBUTED
II.
Announcements


A.
Approvals from the President and Provost


1.
Approvals from the President



a.
Revision of First Year Experience Requirement


2.
Approvals from the Provost



a.
Requests for New Courses




i.
GH 305, Advanced Fine Arts Seminar, 3 s.h.





ii
PHIL 440, Legal Reasoning, 3 s.h.




b.
Requests for New Options




i.
Geology – Earth and Space Sciences Teacher Certification




c.
Requests for Changes in Options



i.
Geology




ii.
Music Business




iii.
Political Science – General 




iv.
Political Science – American Government




v.
Political Science – International Relations/Comparative Politics




vi.
Political Science – Public Administration/Public Policy 




d.
Request for WID Approval




i.
Geology Earth and Space Sciences Teacher Certification Option 


B.
Provost’s Report


Provost Thomas told senators he had just received the results of the faculty evaluations and expressed thanks for the constructive criticism and objective feedback.  Provost Thomas promised to review the feedback presented, address areas that might need to be changed, and move forward.  The Provost will continue to hold meetings of the Provost’s Advisory Council and the Open Houses, the dates of which are now posted on his website for next year.  He will continue to attend departmental meetings to listen to faculty concerns and will respond to concerns sent via email.  The Provost noted that only three people attended the most recent Provost Open House.


The Illinois Board of Higher Education (IBHE) on Tuesday, April 7 approved the BA in Anthropology.  Provost Thomas stated it was sent to the Board early last fall.



The first external reviews of WIU academic programs have been completed.  Once the Provost receives the report from external reviewers, a plan of action will be developed to address concerns.  He stated that Chemistry, Physics, and Women’s Studies were the programs most recently reviewed.


Dianne Bazell, IBHE Deputy Director of Academic Affairs and Student Services, visited WIU on Monday, April 13, to meet with several individuals across campus.  Provost Thomas related that Dr. Bazell plans to visit all Illinois public universities as part of a fact finding mission.


Provost Thomas told senators that updated goals and progress toward achieving them will be part of his consolidated annual report and will be posted on his website.  He said the process has already begun to develop goals for the upcoming academic year.  The Provost’s consolidated annual report will be presented on April 30 from 8:00-9:00 a.m. in the Union Capitol Rooms.  Provost Thomas told senators that deans have already begun to address some of the priorities identified this year.


Two celebrations will be held to recognize retiring Dean of the College of Education and Human Services, Bonnie Smith-Skripps.  The College will hold a reception from 4:00-6:00 p.m. Thursday, April 16 in the Union Lamoine Room, while the Provost’s office will hold a reception from 4:00-6:00 p.m. Wednesday, April 22 in the Garden Lounge of Malpass Library.


The North Central Association Higher Learning Commission Conference will be held in Chicago April 18-20.  The Provost and other WIU administrators will attend.


C.
Student Government Association (SGA) Report


(Danielle Schilling, SGA representative to Faculty Senate)



Taste of Macomb will be held Sunday, April 19 from 12:00-4:00 p.m. in Chandler Park.  



SGA has elected a new President and Vice President.  Darren Heard will serve as SGA President for 2009-2010, and Chris Mortimer will be Vice President.  Ms. Schilling related that due to polls closing early and the close vote, SGA will formally finalize the results at this evening’s meeting.



Due to her graduation, this will be Ms. Schilling’s last Faculty Senate meeting.  She told senators she has enjoyed representing SGA on Faculty Senate this year.  

D.
Other Announcements
1.
Request for Creation of a New Department or School

Faculty Senate reviewed a form, originating from Assistant Provost Ken Hawkinson and revised by the Executive Committee, for use by Faculty Senate when deciding whether to approve creation of a new department or school.  Chairperson DeVolder explained that the original form contained only four questions; the Executive Committee thought Faculty Senate would want more information before making a decision, and asked the Senate Recording Secretary Annette Hamm to determine what information was provided to Faculty Senate in the past when departments were created.  From this information, ExCo determined common elements of previous requests that might be of value to Faculty Senate, and Ms. Hamm developed them into an alternate form for Executive Committee consideration.  The form was returned to Assistant Provost Hawkinson, who approved it with the one minor change.  Chairperson DeVolder stressed that the form would be used for consideration of a new department or school but not when determining if an existing department should change its designation to “school.”

Senator Pynes questioned why the form should ask “Does this academic unit already exist at WIU?” if it is intended for new departments only.  Chairperson DeVolder explained the form could be used for new departments created from existing units.  Parliamentarian Kaul noted that the Departments of Broadcasting and Communication Sciences and Disorders were created from the existing Communication Department, and Senator Boynton pointed out that Women’s Studies existed as a program before it was named a department.


Senator Brice asked if Library resources would be grouped into “Required Resources for Establishment of a New Department/School” or would need to be a separate item on the form.  Senator Finch suggested that within parentheses following this item could be specified “i.e., Library resources, faculty salaries, equipment.”


NO OBJECTIONS TO THE FORM AS REVISED

2.
Election of Faculty Senate Officers
Outgoing Senators Baker-Sperry, Boynton, Brice, Hironimus-Wendt, Jelatis, Meloy, and Pettit were replaced at the table during the voting by those new senators who were able to attend:  Pat Anderson, Brian Clark, Jennifer McNabb, Netkal Made Gowda, and Mandeep Singh.


a.
Chair



Motion: To nominate Dennis DeVolder for Senate Chair (Siddiqi)

There being no further nominations, Dennis DeVolder accepted the nomination and was declared re-elected.


b.
Vice Chair



Motion: To nominate Janna Deitz for Vice Chair (DeVolder)

There were no other nominations.  Janna Deitz accepted the nomination and was elected Vice Chair.



c.
Secretary



Motion: To nominate Lynda Conover as Senate Secretary (Conover)




Motion: To nominate Christopher Pynes as Senate Secretary (Deitz)




After an election by paper ballot, Lynda Conover was declared elected.

3.
Election of Committee on Committees


a.
College of Arts and Sciences
Motion: To nominate Christopher Pynes to Committee on Committees as the College of Arts and Sciences representative (Siddiqi)

Senator Pynes declined the nomination.

Motion: To nominate Netkal Made Gowda to Committee on Committees as the College of Arts and Sciences representative (Siddiqi)

Netkal Made Gowda accepted the nomination; there being no further nominations, he was declared elected.


b.
College of Business and Technology
Motion: To nominate Martin Maskarinec to Committee on Committees as the College of Business and Technology representative (Hoge)

There were no further nominations.  Martin Maskarinec was declared elected.



c.
College of Education and Human Services
Motion: To nominate Laura Finch to Committee on Committees as the College of Education and Human Services representative (McNabb)

There were no further nominations from the floor.  Laura Finch was declared elected to CoC.



d.
College of Fine Arts and Communication
Motion: To nominate Carolyn Blackinton to Committee on Committees as the College of Fine Arts and Communication representative (Szabo)

There were no further nominations.  Carolyn Blackinton was declared elected.



e.
Chair of Committee on Committees
Motion: To nominate Martin Maskarinec as Committee on Committees Chair (Szabo/Made Gowda)

There being no further nominations, Martin Maskarinec was elected CoC Chair. 
4.
The University Personnel Committee election resulted in one petition received for each of the three vacancies.  Representatives confirmed for 2009-2012 are Karen Sears, Arts and Sciences; Mandeep Singh, Business and Technology; and Tim Kupka, Fine Arts and Communication.
5.
A reception to honor 2008 faculty emeriti will be held one half hour prior to the April 28 Faculty Senate meeting, from 3:30-4:00 p.m. in the Capitol Rooms.  Interested members of the University community are invited to attend.

III.
Reports of Committees and Councils 


A.
Council on Curricular Programs and Instruction


(Nancy Parsons, Chair)



1.
Requests for New Courses



a.
AAS 353, African Americans in American Film, 3 s.h.



Senator Pettit asked why the course stops with consideration of 1990s films.  He stated that if the course is to be listed in the catalog and continue to be available, it would seem that films of the 21st century should also be considered.  African American Studies professor JoAnn Morgan responded the course is intended as more of a history, and she does not feel there is necessarily sufficient time to reflect on more recent films in an analytical way.  She said the course assesses films pioneered in the late 1980s/early 1990s, but she does not know yet what will be the pioneering-quality films of today.



Faculty Senate briefly discussed whether 1990s should have an apostrophe but did not recommend a change from its reflection in the course description.




AAS 353 APPROVED



b.
DS 390, Statistical Software for Data Management and Decision Making, 3 s.h., repeatable to 6 s.h. under different titles



Senator Deitz remarked this course may overlap other methods courses, particularly in the social sciences, in regard to some of the themes described in the course objectives.  Information Systems and Decision Sciences Chair Tej Kaul responded the entire content of DS 390 is the complete SAS or SPSS packages, depending upon which software package is being taught in a particular semester.  He said the course is completely about using these statistical packages as tools; he compared the difference between DS 390 and other methods courses to teaching the Excel software program and teaching how to utilize the functions of Excel in Accounting or Statistics.  



Senator Hironimus-Wendt stated he shares Senator Deitz’s concerns since SPSS is taught in the social sciences.  He said students are taught in the social sciences how to use statistical packages to analyze data, and discussion is not limited to regression analysis, ANOVA, or LISREL but covers many tools within the package.  Senator Hironimus-Wendt asked if Psychology, Sociology, and Political Science could be contacted to see if they think there is too much overlap between DS 390 and their courses.  Senator Miczo asked if a letter could also be requested from Communication.  [Note: following the meeting, Senator Deitz asked that Geography also be contacted for a supporting document.]




DS 390 APPROVED PENDING LETTERS OF SUPPORT FROM POLITICAL SCIENCE, SOCIOLOGY, PSYCHOLOGY, COMMUNICATION, AND GEOGRAPHY



Faculty Senate asked that the letters be verified by the Executive Committee before the course goes forward to the Provost.


c.
DS 460, Independent Study in Decision Sciences, 1-3 s.h., repeatable to 3 s.h.



Senator Boynton asked if the department has other research courses and if DS 460 will be a supplement to them.  Parliamentarian Kaul responded the Information Sciences side of his department had an independent study course, but the Decision Sciences side does not.  He said DS 460 will offer the only opportunity for research for Decision Sciences students.




DS 460 APPROVED



d.
NURS 308, Ethical and Legal Issues in Professional Practice, 3 s.h.



NURS 308 APPROVED


e.
UNIV 495, Renewable Energy Capstone, 2 s.h.



Senator Hironimus-Wendt remarked the UNIV prefix seems to be poorly served in this usage; he believes the UNIV prefix should be reserved for general University studies.  He said if the University is moving toward a renewable energy masters program, consideration should be given to the use of this prefix.  Interdisciplinary Studies Coordinator Rita Creger responded that no department prefix is assigned to her area, so the only choice is to use UNIV.  She said the Interdisciplinary Studies internship also utilizes the UNIV prefix, so this course follows that precedent.  Provost Thomas remarked that at some point the University may need to move toward what Senator Hironimus-Wendt is suggesting in order to make the curriculum less confusing.




UNIV 495 APPROVED



2.
Requests for New Concentrations


a.
Renewable Energy and Biofuels Technology



Senator Boynton remarked that AGTM 461 has a prerequisite that is not listed in the concentration.  She asked if there was a minor for the program.  Ms. Creger responded the concentration is comprehensive and does not include a minor.  She said prerequisites for identified courses will come from directed electives.




Senator Deitz related she has heard concerns from the College of Business and Technology about whether they will be able to meet the needs of increased students as demand for the concentrations grows.  She asked if Interdisciplinary Studies expects the concentrations to grow very quickly.  Ms. Creger told senators renewable energy is a growing field, but there are only two institutions in the state – Northern Illinois University (NIU) and Illinois State (ISU) – that offer these types of programs so she is unsure how much it will grow.  She said ISU caps its enrollment at 40.  Ms. Creger said she hopes that sufficient interest will be generated to identify funding that can be used for possible extra sections of needed courses.  She asserted Interdisciplinary Studies is willing to limit enrollment so that the demand does not overburden affected departments.




Senator Boynton complimented Ms. Creger and those involved in developing the program on its thoroughness and the extent of supporting letters, stating it is apparent that a lot of groundwork went into developing it.




Change: Update the title of GEOG 100 in all concentration requests



RENEWABLE ENERGY AND BIOFUELS TECHNOLOGY APPROVED WITH CHANGE


b.
Renewable Energy and Wind Technology



RENEWABLE ENERGY AND WIND TECHNOLOGY APPROVED WITH CHANGE



c.
Renewable Energy Policy, Planning, and Management



Senator Finch stated it would seem that a more definite statement needs to be made on the form about Grad Trak.  The form states that “Grad Trak could apply to this program.”  Senator Finch pointed out that either Grad Trak applies, or it doesn’t.  Ms. Creger explained the department cannot guarantee Grad Trak for its students because if one of the many participating departments makes a change in one of the included courses, it would affect the concentration, and Interdisciplinary Studies cannot predict what decisions departments will make in regard to their disciplines.  



Senator Hironimus-Wendt pointed out that no Geology courses are offered in the concentrations and asked if that department had been consulted.  Ms. Creger responded the concentrations were developed in concert with a 15-member advisory board composed of professionals in renewable energy fields.  She said courses were included on the board’s recommendations as to which programs they felt would be important for this type of work.  She added the concentrations do not study geothermal heat, only biofuels and wind technology.



Senator Brice asked where the renewable energy programs are housed at NIU and ISU.  Ms. Creger responded they are housed in the Department of Technology at NIU.  Senator Brice asked if the programs might be attached to a different entity at WIU in the future.  Ms. Creger pointed out that as the concentrations are currently developed, they include courses from all over the University so that might present a difficulty; she said this affected the decision to offer the concentrations through Interdisciplinary Programs.  Senator Brice wondered if five or more years down the road it might be found that some departments are not offering courses as often as necessary for the needs of the concentrations and the decision made to develop a new department or school for this discipline.  Ms. Creger stated Interdisciplinary Studies has an internal board made up of faculty from various departments that have been coordinating this effort.  The board plans to review the concentrations periodically to determine whether a different direction is warranted, so this might be considered in future.



Senator Erdmann asked where students will be exposed to an overview or introduction to the various renewable energy programs and how they are intertwined.  Ms. Creger responded that Interdisciplinary Studies has been working with Geography to modify GEOG 100 to include more information on renewable energy; she said other courses may be added later for a different perspective.  



RENEWABLE ENERGY POLICY, PLANNING, AND MANAGEMENT APPROVED WITH CHANGE


3.
Request for New Minor




a.
Decision Sciences





DECISION SCIENCES MINOR APPROVED




4.
Request for Change in Minor




a.
History





CHANGE IN HISTORY MINOR APPROVED




5.
Request for Change in Emphasis




a.
RN-BSN Completion (Emphasis B)





Senator Hironimus-Wendt stated he finds it problematic that this degree program is similar to others that, while housed in the College of Arts and Sciences, do not adhere to the Arts and Sciences core curriculum.  He questioned the process whereby certain programs are exempted from meeting the Arts and Sciences core requirements.  Senator Hironimus-Wendt stated he hopes this will be something CCPI will look into at some point.  Senator Boynton stated whether programs must meet the Arts and Sciences core curriculum is a decision of the College’s Faculty Council.  Dr. Parsons noted that Arts and Sciences and Business and Technology are the only colleges that add courses to the General Education requirements of the University.  





Senator Finch asked if the course that will be dropped from the emphasis, NURS 304, has been taught yet.  School of Nursing Director Lea Monahan responded it is in the process of being taught.  Senators questioned the fact that when students transfer into the RN-BSN Completion program, only 29 s.h. of their associate’s degrees are accepted.  Dr. Monahan clarified that the 29 s.h. refers to nursing courses only; all non-nursing courses would transfer.  She added that the core of Emphasis B must match that of Emphasis A.  Senator Hironimus-Wendt asked if students transferring in must complete WIU Gen Ed.  Dr. Monahan responded students must complete the Gen Ed courses that do not transfer in, mostly those in the Multicultural and Fine Arts categories.  





Changes:

· Correct proposed semester hours in Emphasis Courses to 44.
· Include information regarding increase of required elective courses and reduction in number of nursing credits accepted from associates or other diplomas in Summary of Changes.





CHANGE IN EMPHASIS APPROVED WITH CHANGES
Dr. Parsons told Faculty Senate it is very important for CCPI to have the expertise of Provost’s office representative Vicki Nicholson and Registrar’s office representative Donna Williams.  She stated they are extremely important resources for the council.  Dr. Parsons also told senators to expect several curricular items from CCPI for the last Senate meeting.

B.

Council on Intercollegiate Athletics



(W. Buzz Hoon, Chair)




1.
Policies and Procedures
Faculty representative to the National Collegiate Athletic Association (NCAA), Tom Cody, presented operating procedures developed by the Council on Intercollegiate Athletics (CIA) , on which he serves.  Senators immediately noticed that the document included a change to the council’s membership, which would entail a change to the Senate’s Bylaws.  The change proposed by CIA would add one ex-officio member, the Associate Athletic Director, increasing the membership to nine.  The proposal also eliminated the requirement that the two student representatives be comprised of one from each gender.  Dr. Cody explained that once a student representative is provided by the Student Government Association, CIA makes sure the representative from the Student Athletic Advisory Committee is of the opposite gender, so male and female proportionality is achieved internally.  
After consultation with the Parliamentarian, Chairperson DeVolder advised senators they could consider the changes to the Bylaws as included in the CIA Policies and Procedures a first reading of a Bylaws amendment.  Senator Hironimus-Wendt objected to considering it a first reading because the proposal changes the fundamental balance among student representation.  He stated that with the Leathernecks and Westerwinds team names issue currently before the NCAA and the question of equal funding to be resolved, the balance of male/female student representation on CIA is of vital importance.  Dr. Cody reiterated that the male/female student ratio would continue to be made equal by CIA; once the gender of the SGA rep is determined, CIA would continue to have the opposite gender serve from the Student Athletic Advisory Committee.

Senator Pynes questioned the need to add the ex-officio Associate Athletic Director to CIA, noting that adding more ex-officio members to a committee can create an unusual balance of power with the voting members.  Kathy Orban told senators she is the Associate Athletic Director referred to in the revised membership proposal.  Dr. Orban said she has attended CIA meetings for many years as a historical and statistical resource with 30 years of experience, and the Council desired to formalize the way it currently operates.  Senator Pynes stated including both the Director and Associate Director of Athletics seems unnecessary.  He compared it to the Associate and Assistant Provosts attending Faculty Senate meetings, but only the Provost having ex-officio status.  He noted that although Dr. Orban brings much expertise to CIA, in five years a new administrator could be in the ex-officio position without her level of expertise.  It was noted that Dr. Orban will be retiring in five months.  Dr. Cody told senators CIA wished to make sure that the new Associate Director of Athletics would be able to take Dr. Orban’s place on CIA and continue the historical connection.  Parliamentarian Kaul remarked he does not see how the historical continuity of the Council can be preserved by guaranteeing that Dr. Orban’s replacement attends CIA meetings.  He suggested that CIA consider instead appointing a recording secretary to preserve historical records.  
Senator Erdmann asked why it is a bad idea to have two ex-officio members from the Athletic Department on CIA when there is a lot of important interaction between student athletes, faculty, and the Athletic Department.  Senator Pynes stated that with a larger number of ex-officio members, meetings may begin to revolve around them rather than around the student members.  He noted that if a student member were unable to attend a meeting, it would probably be held anyway, whereas if one of the ex-officio members had to miss, the meeting would probably be scheduled around their availabilities.  He stated that while any administrator can attend, adding an ex-officio member makes the council more difficult to function.  He concluded the burden of proof is on the person who wants the change, and Senator Pynes can see no reason for the change.

Senator Hironimus-Wendt reiterated that, whether intentionally or unintentionally, specific language related to male and female student representation has been stricken from the document, so that fundamental inequality is real.  

SENATOR SIDDIQI OBJECTED TO THE REPORT





Motion: To restore the CIA report to the agenda (Pynes/Boynton)





MOTION TO RESTORE APPROVED  19 YES – 1 NO – 0 AB 





Motion: To accept the report without the paragraph about the membership (Brice/Pynes)
Senator Meloy asked if senators were to assume that there were no further inconsistencies between the CIA policies and procedures and existing Senate Bylaws.  Upon further evaluation, the Parliamentarian confirmed that portions of the council’s duties in their procedures document do not match those delineated in the Bylaws.

MOTION WITHDRAWN

Chairperson DeVolder explained that the policies and procedures of Senate councils should reflect the current content of the Bylaws, and any changes to the Bylaws should be brought forward as a separate Bylaws change.  

Motion: To table the CIA policies and procedures (Hironimus-Wendt/Boynton)

Senators discussed what format a revised document should assume.  After initial recommendations to remove the membership and duties portions of the document entirely, it was noted by the Recording Secretary that typically membership and duties are included in the policies and procedures of other Senate councils.

MOTION TO TABLE APPROVED  21 YES – 0 NO – 0 AB


C.
Council for International Education



(Eric Ginsberg, Chair)



1.
Global Issues Guidelines



SENATOR BOYNTON OBJECTED TO THE REPORT




Motion: To restore the report to the agenda (Hironimus-Wendt/Blackinton)

Senator Boynton stated her understanding from speaking with at least one person from the original Foreign Language/Global Issues (FLGI) Committee is that Global Issues Objective #4 was not to be privileged among the other guidelines.  She said she is unclear why Objective #4 was singled out.  The Council for International Education (CIE) at its March 30 meeting proposed that all courses designated as Global Issues (GI) meet the guideline “Understand one’s self and one’s own culture through contact with ideas from other countries/cultures/societies.”  CIE determined “that Objective 4 implies Global Issues courses are expected to relate to contemporary issues.”  Dr. Ginsberg told senators CIE originally wanted Global Issues courses to meet all six objectives but were told that this was not the original intention of the Foreign Language/Global Issues Committee.  The decision was made to weigh the objectives, which resulted in a recommendation from CIE that all Global Issues courses meet Objective #4 along with three other objectives.  Parliamentarian Kaul stated his understanding from discussions surrounding the original FLGI report was that, while providing guidance to departments when developing Global Issues courses, the intention of the committee was that courses meet any of the six objectives.  He said the recommendation of CIE seems to represent a changed document from what was originally intended during the creation of the FLGI report.
Martin Maskarinec, who served on the Foreign Language/Global Issues Committee, said the objectives were developed to highlight the types of global issues relevant to student experiences.  He said a history of China by itself might not be appropriate as a Global Issues course, but a course examining how the historical forces that were in play in ancient China affected and changed modern Chinese culture, and comparing those to current forces in China, would be relevant for Global Issues.  He explained this was the thinking behind the phraseology of Objective #4.  Dr. Maskarinec said the FLGI Committee ended its deliberations with creation of the six objectives; there was no discussion as to whether courses should meet one or all six of them, and the Committee made no recommendation along these lines.  He said the FLGI Committee also did not have a strong feeling that one objective should be favored over any other.  
Dr. Maskarinec asked that however Global Issues objectives are determined to be met, they not be put forth as three or four separate points which must be addressed by GI courses.  He envisions GI courses easily meeting several of the interrelated criteria.  He suggested that departments be asked to write a paragraph about how courses meet the criteria rather than three or four distinct entries in an enumerated list.  Dr. Ginsberg remarked CIE thought it would be easier for them to determine whether and which GI objectives were being met if departments formatted their responses in list form.  Dr. Maskarinec suggested departments footnote which GI objectives are met within the paragraph.

Senator Baker-Sperry stated she served on Faculty Senate when the original FLGI document was approved and has no recollection of any understanding that courses would meet all six objectives.  She believes the objectives were meant to act as guidelines for defining GI courses, and that no guideline would be privileged over another, nor would there be any hierarchy of objectives.

Senator Hironimus-Wendt related he also attended the Senate meeting at which the FLGI objectives were approved.  He remarked it seems an attempt is being made to define core learning objectives of a Global Issues course.  He said trust is placed in Foreign Languages and Literatures for the FL component of the FLGI requirement, but it needs to be decided what learning objectives the GI-designated courses should cover.   Senator Hironimus-Wendt said he feels one of the core learning objectives of a General Education curriculum is that students understand their place in the world and their relationship to it, and Objective #4 covers that so is an important component.  He stated Objective #6, “Appreciate diversity within relationships, organizations, and societies,” sounds like sociology.  Senator Hironimus-Wendt stated as long as everyone is cognizant of the plurality of the term “society,” then a global context is achieved.  He asked if Faculty Senate should set forth the core learning objectives or trust CIE to do that for them, and said he would err on the side of letting CIE make that determination.
Senator Baker-Sperry stated that an argument about the nature of the core curriculum doesn’t apply when the FLGI requirement encompasses study abroad, foreign language, discipline-specific courses, and GI courses that must meet four objectives.  She said instead senators should consider what could be considered as suitable content for GI courses in the many forms they might take.  She noted that Objective #4 might not be appropriate for a 400-level course in a particular discipline.  Senator Baker-Sperry stated the intention of the FLGI Committee was to develop a definition of a GI course succinct enough to capture that which is Global Issues and general enough to allow for the different options available within the requirement.  Senator Baker-Sperry stated she errs on the side of the FLGI report that was originally approved by Senate.
Senator Jelatis noted that in the discussion of whether GI courses must meet all of the objectives or some of them, it might be well to keep in mind similar discussions about whether General Education courses needed to meet all or some of the Gen Ed goals.  She recalled General Education courses were determined to have to meet some but not all Gen Ed goals, and at no time did anyone say one goal was more important than or privileged over any other.  Dr. Ginsberg stated that since the FLGI document did not specify number of goals to be met by GI courses, CIE originally wanted GI courses to meet all six, and felt that asking them to meet four objectives was a compromise.
Parliamentarian Kaul expressed concerns about General Education courses trying to meet Objective #4.  He worries that those courses already approved for Gen Ed will try to change their focus to meet the specific Global Issues requirement in order to be considered a GI course.  He believes the FLGI Committee implicitly conveyed that no course should have to meet all objectives, and no objective should be more important than any other; otherwise, General Education would have to reconsider courses that might be revised to meet the GI requirements.  Parliamentarian Kaul stated it was never the intention of Faculty Senate to change any courses already approved for General Education.  He reiterated Global Issues must coexist with Gen Ed.
Senator Hironimus-Wendt noted there are many General Education courses that are not global in nature, and there is no argument that suggests that all Gen Ed courses need to be made to fit Global Issues.  He said the real charge to CIE is to review courses that come before it and to certify that they meet guidelines that were established by Faculty Senate last year.  He stated CIE is asking Faculty Senate to provide them with the criteria necessary to designate courses as fulfilling Global Issues needs.  Senator Baker-Sperry said a form should simply be developed asking departments to explain how courses meet one or more of the six objectives.

Senator Brice observed this topic is one which will likely need further discussion.  He noted that senators need to either move to continue discussion past 6:00 p.m. or move to adjourn.  Senator Hironimus-Wendt said he would prefer tabling the discussion so that CIE could bring back a new form prioritizing the six objectives as being of equal value.  Chairperson DeVolder clarified the issue is not one of the Global Issues request form but of whether GI courses should be made to meet Objective #4 and three others.
Library professor Charles Malone, who serves on CIE, said the reason CIE placed greater importance on Objective #4 is that they interpret it as relating to contemporary issues.  He said CIE needs guidance on whether this objective needs to be designated as referring to contemporary issues or in some other way.

Motion: To table the CIE report (Brice/Jelatis)

MOTION TO TABLE APPROVED  10 YES – 7 NO – 4 AB

D.
Committee on Committees


(Janna Deitz, Chair)



1.
Annual Report



There was insufficient time for consideration of this item.

IV.
Old Business – None  
V.
New Business 

A. 
Bylaws Revision for Membership of Council for Instructional Technology


There was insufficient time for consideration of this item.
Motion: To adjourn (Brice)

The Faculty Senate adjourned at 6:10 p.m.   





Gordon Pettit, Senate Secretary






Annette Hamm, Faculty Senate Recording Secretary
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